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MEMORANDUM OPINION

This case is before the Court on the issue of whether the document, represented to 

be the charter of Knox County, Tennessee, complies with the state legislation whereby a 



county may adopt a home rule charter.  If the Court determines that the document 

represents an effective county charter, another issue involves the effectiveness and 

coverage of an amendment to the charter which imposes term limits on elected county 

officials.  Also, if the Court determines that the charter document represents an effective 

county charter, a corollary issue exists as to whether the offices of the Trustee, Register, 

County Clerk and Assessor of Property, by virtue of the charter’s adoption, were 

abolished in 1990 by operation of law under the state enabling legislation.

On March 29, 2006, the Tennessee Supreme Court rendered its decision in Bailey 

v. County of Shelby that a county with a charter form of government may impose term 

limits upon members of its legislative body.  Bailey v. County of Shelby, No. W2005-

01508-SC-R11-CV at 3 (Tenn. March 29, 2006).  On April 19, 2006, the plaintiffs herein, 

five incumbent members of the legislative body of Knox County, Tennessee, who are 

candidates for reelection in an upcoming general election, filed their complaint for a 

declaratory judgment.  The plaintiffs seek a declaratory judgment that the document, 

represented to be the county’s charter, does not comply with the state legislation and is, 

therefore, not effective.  The plaintiffs also seek, premised upon their claim that the 

charter document is ineffective, a declaratory judgment that the amendment to the charter 

imposing term limits is likewise ineffective.  

On May 1, 2006, the Knox County Election Commission filed a document 

entitled, “KNOX COUNTY ELECTION COMMISSION’S ANSWER, COUNTER-

CLAIM AND THIRD PARTY COMPLAINT,” joining all other elected county officer 

holders who could be subject to the charter term limits amendment in the upcoming 



general election scheduled for August 3, 2006 in Knox County, Tennessee.  In the event 

that the Court determines that the above charter is effective, the Knox County Election 

Commission seeks a declaratory judgment identifying which of the elected county 

officials are rendered ineligible to run in the upcoming general election by the term limits 

amendment.0

On May 9, 2006, the defendant, John Schmid, who was joined as a party by the 

defendant, Knox County Election Commission, filed a document entitled, “CROSS 

CLAIM OF JOHN SCHMID AGAINST BROOK THOMPSON [,] TENNESSEE 

ADMINISTRATOR OF ELECTIONS [,] AND THIRD PARTY COUNTER CLAIM OF 

JOHN SCHMID AGAINST THE KNOX COUNTY ELECTION COMMISSION.”  On 

May 15, 2006, Mr. Schmid filed a document entitled, “THIRD PARTY DEFENDANT 

JOHN L. SCHMID’S T.R.CIV.P. §§ 13 AND 14 CLAIMS AGAINST PLAINTIFFS; 

DEFENDANT KNOX COUNTY TENNESSEE; DEFENDANT AND THIRD-PARTY 

PLAINTIFF KNOX COUNTY ELECTION COMMISSION; AND DEFENDANT 

BROOK THOMPSON, TENNESSEE COORDINATOR OF ELECTIONS.”  In addition 

to other documents, Mr. Schmid has filed motions to further amend his “actions” in this 

case.  Respecting the issues currently before the Court, Mr. Schmid contends that Knox 

County has a valid and effective charter and that, by virtue of its adoption, the offices of 

Trustee, Register, County Clerk and Assessor of Property were abolished, in 1990, by 

operation of law under the state legislation.  Mr. Schmid also argues that he and the other 

commissioners who are parties,  as well as the Sheriff, are term limited.  

0The Knox County Election Commission has voluntarily discontinued its actions as to 
those county officer holders who were unsuccessful in the primary election held on May 
2, 2006, in Knox County, Tennessee.



On May 25, 2006, the Court entered an order governing and limiting the issues 

currently before the Court.  The order provides, in pertinent part, as follows:

* * * 

The trial of this matter is hereby set for Wednesday May 31, 2006, at 9:30 
AM on the issues of whether the Knox County Charter is valid and the 
determination of which candidates, if any, are ineligible to run because of 
the term limits imposed by the Knox County Charter.  The issue of the 
validity  of the Knox County Charter  may include the theory raised by 
Third-Party  Defendant  John  Schmid  that  the  offices  of  Knox  County 
Trustee,  Register  of  Deeds,  Property  Assessor  and  County  Clerk  were 
abolished by the adoption of the Knox County Charter.  In the event a 
party has cause to show the Court that the expedited hearing should not 
occur  on  that  date  or  that  the  expedited  hearing  should  otherwise  be 
continued, the setting of this expedited hearing is without prejudice to any 
parties’ filing of a motion for continuance.

* * * 

By the above discussion, the Court is seeking to set out the legal issues currently 

before the Court.  However, the context of the above issues is, to say the least, quite 

bizarre.  During the course of these proceedings, it was established that a copy of the 

charter was never filed in accordance with the state enabling legislation.  It was also 

established that the original of the 1994 term limits amendment cannot be located and 

that the 1994 term limits amendment was not published or codified until the summer of 

2005.  Where necessary in the discussion below, mention is made of other irregularities. 

COUNTIES

The main issue in this case is whether Knox County has an effective home rule 

charter.  To understand the concept of home rule, the concept of traditional county 

government must be discussed.  “States are divided into counties for the more convenient 



exercise of government power.”  Michele Timmons et al., County Home Rule Comes to 

Minnesota, 19 Wm. Mitchell L. Rev. 811, 815 (1993).  Under the traditional concept of 

county government, the county was not an independent entity but was regarded only as “a 

political subdivision of the State, existing only for the convenient administration of the 

state.”  Board of County Commr’s v. Bowen/Edwards Assoc., 830 P.2d 1045, 1055 (Col. 

1992).  

Counties, such as Knox County, are subdivisions of the state.  See 8 Tenn. Juris., 

Counties § 3 (2002).  They owe their creation to the state statutes and possess no powers 

except those given to them by the state statutes.  Id.

The system whereby a state divides itself into a system of counties is found in 

every state in the union, except Alaska and Louisiana, and is part of our heritage from 

England.  Timmons et al., supra, at 815 nn.7-8  (Alaska utilizes boroughs and Louisiana 

utilizes parishes).  The system reflects the need for self-government and the desire to live 

in small communities.  Redistricting Cases, 80 S.W. 750, 753 (Tenn. 1903).  Tennessee’s 

counties were “formed in size such that a farmer at the county’s border could reach the 

county seat by horseback and return the same day.”  Lewis L. Laska, The Law of the 

Land: Tennessee Constitutional Law: The 1977 Limited Constitutional Convention, 61 

Tenn. L. Rev. 485, 515 (1994).  However, the system of counties also recognizes that all 

counties are but parts of the state.  Redistricting Cases, 80 S.W. at 762.

The concept of “home rule” comes from state constitutional provisions or 

legislative actions that enable a county government to assume autotomy over its own 

affairs independent of state legislative control.  According to a law review article 



published in 1993, approximately thirty-six states allow some form of county home rule 

government.  Timmons et al., supra, at 817.  Twenty-three of those thirty-six states allow 

adoption of a home rule charter while the remaining thirteen states only permit limited 

autotomy to counties “through limited home rule provisions or other optional forms of 

government.” Id.  However, “only eighty of the approximately 3,050 counties nationwide 

have adopted home rule charters.”  Id. at 817-18.  

Tennessee is one of the twenty-six states that have come to allow adoption of 

home rule charters.  As discussed above, Tennessee’s counties had always been political 

subdivisions of the state.  However, in 1977, Tennessee’s Limited Constitutional 

Convention decided that counties should be empowered to adopt charters and become, in 

essence, “home rule counties.”  Laska, supra, at 519 n.218.  Since that time, only two 

Tennessee counties have adopted home rule, Knox and Shelby Counties.0  

In addition to greater local autotomy, a major consequence of home rule is the 

power to restructure the county government.  Stephen Cianca, Home Rule in Ohio 

Counties: Legal and Constitutional Perspectives, 19 U. Dayton L. Rev. 533, 536-37 

(1994).  A home rule charter, in Tennessee, must provide for a legislative branch of 

government.  Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-203(b) (2005).  Otherwise, as in other home rule 

states, such as Ohio, a home rule charter can change all of the other offices, such as the 

offices of Sheriff, Trustee, Register, County Clerk and Assessor of Property.  See Cianca, 

supra, at 538-39.  The power to restructure the county government is limited only by the 

requirement that “[t]he charter form of government ‘shall result in the creation and 

0Davidson County, Tennessee has a metropolitan form of government under art. VII, § 1, 
par. 2 and art. XI, § 9 of the Tennessee Constitution.



establishment of an alternative form of county government to perform all the 

governmental and corporate functions previously performed by the county.’” Bailey v.  

County of Shelby, No. W2005-01508-SC-R11-CV at 4 (Tenn. March 29, 2006) (quoting 

Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-203(b)).  

The litigation before this Court arises from the question of whether the Knox 

County Charter meets the above requirement, being whether the voters of Knox County 

were given a charter document which adequately dealt with the structure of its new 

charter government.  With respect to the above offices of Sheriff, Trustee, Register, 

County Clerk and Assessor of Property, the adoption of Knox County’s charter could 

have presented choices similar to those discussed below for the charter of Hamilton 

County, Ohio:

* * * 

A  home  rule  charter  could  change  all  of  these  offices.  The  Ohio 
Constitution grants counties with home rule extensive power to restructure 
their  governments.  Such  power  is  limited  only  by  the  constitutional 
requirement  that  a  home rule  charter  must  continue  to  provide  for  the 
performance of all duties and the exercise of all powers which state law 
vests in counties and county officers. Otherwise, home rule counties are 
free to divide the duties of an office or combine them with another, make 
the  office  appointive,  or  do  away with  the  office  entirely.  Such power 
allows the people of a home rule county to make county government more 
efficient and more effective than the form of county government that state 
law  currently  provides.  Home  rule  affords  citizens  the  opportunity  to 
eliminate duplication of functions, to make ministerial offices appointive 
rather  than  elective,  and  to  separate  and  clearly  define  legislative  and 
executive  authority.

Indeed, although political realities impose some limitations, a home rule 
charter which leaves the present structure of the county intact is hardly 
worthy of the name. . . . A home rule charter affords county residents the 
opportunity to address [various] problems, with its potential for reducing 
the  number  of  elected  offices,  expanding  representation  on  a  truly 



legislative body, and establishing a strong, elected executive.

* * * 

Cianca, supra, at  538-539 (emphasis added).

HOME RULE CHARTER PROCESS

A city “is created upon request, or with the consent, of its inhabitants to act both 

as a body politic on behalf of the state and also as a representative of the inhabitants for 

their local convenience in its corporate or proprietary capacity.”  Id.  A county, unlike a 

city, “is created by the State without regard to local wishes and solely to serve as a body 

politic.”  56 Am.Jur.2d, Municipal Corporations, Counties, and Other Political  

Subdivisions, § 3 (2000).  In Tennessee, however, home rule status similar to that of a city 

can be created by the approval of the county’s inhabitants.  Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-209 

(2005). 

The adoption of a home rule charter is a complex process that involves the state 

constitution, state statutes, local government officials, and the county electorate.  The 

process, as applied to Knox County’s charter, is discussed below.

TENNESSEE CONSTITUTION

Article VII, Section 1 of the Tennessee Constitution provides, in pertinent part, as 

follows:

The General Assembly may provide alternate forms of county government 
including the right to charter and the manner by which a referendum may 
be  called.   The  form of  government  shall  replace  the  existing  form if 
approved  by a majority of the voters in the referendum.



Tenn. Const., art. VII, § 1, par. 3.

ENABLING LEGISLATION

The Tennessee General Assembly provides for the right to charter at Tenn. Code 

Ann.§ 5-1-201 to - 215 (2005).   This legislation is commonly referred to as the “enabling 

legislation.”  The enabling legislation requires, among other things, that the charter 

“result in the creation and establishment of an alternate form of county government to 

perform all the governmental and corporate functions previously performed by the 

county.”  Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-203(c) (emphasis added).  

CHARTER COMMISSION

In accordance with the enabling legislation at Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-204(c), the 

Knox County Charter Commission was created by proclamation of the then County 

Executive on July 15, 1988.  Exec. Order (July 15, 1988).  The State enabling legislation 

required that the proclamation show that the “charter commission [was] established to 

propose to the people an alternative form of county government to perform all of the 

governmental and corporate functions of the county.”  Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-204(c)(3). 

As also required by the state enabling legislation, the proclamation was ratified by the 

County Commission.  Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-204(c)(2); Knox County Comm. Res. 

88/7/D (1988).  The ratifying resolution recites that “the County Executive has issued a 

proclamation creating a Charter Commission for Knox County and proclaiming its 

purpose to draft an alternate form of county government to perform all government 

corporate functions of the County under a charter under Article VII of the Constitution of 

Tennessee.”  Knox County Comm. Res. 88/7/D (1988).



The Charter Commission prepared and filed the proposed charter.  See Tenn. 

Code Ann.§ 5-1-208(a).  The charter referendum was held on November 8, 1988, with the 

charter being approved by a majority of those voting in the referendum.  See Tenn. Code 

Ann.§ 5-1-209(d).  However, the record shows that the charter was never certified and 

registered under the enabling legislation.  See Tenn. Code Ann. § 5-1-209(e)(1) and (2). 

Contrary to the requirements of the statute, a copy of the charter was never delivered to 

the Secretary of State.  Id.  Consequently, the Secretary of State never issued a 

proclamation showing the result of the referendum.  Id.  No copy of any proclamation 

from the Secretary of State has ever been delivered to the county clerk for attachment to 

the copy of the charter filed with the county clerk.  Id. 

CHARTER ISSUES

As mentioned above, the present litigation primarily concerns the contents of the 

charter document.  More precisely, the case turns upon whether the charter given to the 

voters at the referendum on November 8, 1988, actually complied with the statutory 

mandate that all functions of the county government be covered by the charter or whether, 

for whatever reason, several of the elected offices of the county and their functions were 

omitted from coverage by the charter.  The case also concerns the failure to comply with 

the filing or registration requirements of the enabling legislation.

CHARTER CONTENTS

The enabling legislation mandates the purpose and contents of the county charter 

in three sections.  One section deals with the charter form.  See Tenn. Code Ann. § 5-1-

203.  Another section concerns the purpose of the charter commission.  See Tenn. Code 



Ann. § 5-1-204.  The final section specifically mandates the contents of the charter.  See 

Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-210. 

Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-203 provides as follows:

(a) Each county in this state may adopt a charter form of government as 
provided  in  this  part.

(b)  Such  charter  when  complete  shall  result  in  the  creation  and 
establishment of an alternate form of county government to perform all the 
governmental and corporate functions previously performed by the county.

(c)  Such charter  form of  government  shall  replace  the existing form if 
approved  by  a  majority  of  the  voters  in  a  referendum.

Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-203.

Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-204 provides, in pertinent part, as follows:

(a) The initial step in a charter form of county government shall be the 
creation  of  a  charter  commission.

(b)(1) The charter commission may be created by the adoption of a charter 
resolution by the legislative body of a county.

* * * 

(3) Such resolution shall provide that a charter commission is established 
to  propose  to  the  people  an  alternative  form of  county  government  to 
perform all of the governmental and corporate functions of the county.

* * * 

(c)(1)  Alternatively,  the  charter  commission  may  be  created  by 
proclamation of the county mayor.

* * * 

(3)  Such  proclamation  shall  provide  that  a  charter  commission  is 
established  to  propose  to  the  people  an  alternative  form  of  county 
government to perform all of the governmental and corporate functions of 
the county

.



* * *

(f)(1)  Nothing  contained  within  the  provisions  of  this  section  shall  be 
construed to affect the judicial system in any county adopting a charter 
form of  government  except  as  its  charter  or  ordinances  may direct  the 
imposing, levying or collection of fines, penalties, fees or court costs or 
the  procedures  for  the  filling  of  vacancies  as  required  by  law.

Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-204(a), (b)(1) & (3), (c)(1)& (3) and (f)(1).

Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-210 requires, in pertinent part, as follows:

The proposed county charter shall provide:

(1) For the creation of an alternative form of county government vested 
with any and all powers that counties are, or may hereafter be, authorized 
or required to exercise under the Constitution and general laws of the state 
of Tennessee, and any and all powers and duties of such county that are 
required or authorized by private acts effective on the date of ratification 
of  such  charter,  as  fully  and  completely  as  though  the  powers  were 
specifically  enumerated  therein;

* * * 

(3) For a county legislative body, which shall be the legislative body of the 
county and shall be given all the authority and functions of the legislative 
body of the county being chartered, with such exceptions and with such 
additional  authority  as  may  be  specified  elsewhere  in  this  part;

(4)  For  the  size,  method  of  election,  qualification  for  holding  office, 
method of removal, and procedures of the county legislative body with 
such other provisions with respect to such body as are normally related to 
the  organization,  powers  and  duties  of  governing  bodies  in  counties;

(5)  For  the  assignment  of  administrative  and  executive  functions  to 
officers of the county government, which officers may be given, subject to 
such limitations as may be deemed appropriate or necessary, all or any part 
of  the  administrative  and  executive  functions  possessed  by  the  county 
being chartered and such additional powers and duties, not inconsistent 
with  general  law  or  the  Constitution  of  Tennessee;



(6) For the names or titles of the administrative and executive officers of 
the  county  government,  their  qualifications,  compensation,  method  of 
selection,  tenure,  removal,  replacement  and  such  other  provisions  with 
respect  to  such  officers,  not  inconsistent  with  general  law,  as  may  be 
deemed  necessary  or  appropriate  for  the  county  government;

(7)  For  such  administrative  departments,  agencies,  boards  and 
commissions  as  may  be  necessary  and  appropriate  to  perform  the 
functions of county government in an efficient and coordinated manner 
and  for  this  purpose  for  the  alteration  or  abolition  of  existing  county 
offices, departments, boards, commissions, agencies and functions, except 
where otherwise provided in this part or prohibited by the Constitution of 
Tennessee;

* * *

(12) That the duties of the constitutional county officers as prescribed by 
the general assembly shall not be diminished under a county charter form 
of government; provided, that such officers may be given additional duties 
under  such  charters.

Tenn. Code Ann. § 5-1-210(1), (3)-(7) & (12) (emphasis added).

The basic form of a county government existing at the time of the adoption of the 

Knox County Charter was mandated by Articles VI and VII of the Tennessee 

Constitution.  The constitutional sections are set out below.

Article VI, Section 13 of the Tennessee Constitution provides:

Clerks of Court - Judges of the Supreme Court shall appoint their clerks 
who shall hold their offices for six years.  Chancellors shall appoint their 
clerks and masters, who shall hold their offices for six years.  Clerks of the 
Inferior  Courts  holden  in  the  respective  Counties  or  Districts,  shall  be 
elected by the qualified voters thereof for the term of four years.  Any 
Clerk  may  be  removed  from  office  for  malfeasance,  incompetency  or 
neglect of duty, in such manner as may be prescribed by law.

Tenn. Const., art. VI, § 13.



Article VII, Section 1 of the Tennessee Constitution provides:

County  government  -  Elected  officers  -  Legislative  body-  Alternative 
forms of government. - The qualified voters of each county shall elect for 
terms of  four  years  a  legislative body,  a  county executive,  a  Sheriff,  a 
Trustee, a Register, a County Clerk and an Assessor of Property.  Their 
qualifications  and duties  shall  be  prescribed by  the  General  Assembly. 
Any  officers  shall  be  removed  for  malfeasance  or  neglect  of  duty  as 
prescribed by the General Assembly.

The legislative body shall be composed of representatives from districts in 
the county as drawn by the county legislative body pursuant to statutes 
enacted by the General Assembly.  Districts shall be reapportioned at least 
every ten years based upon the most recent federal census.  The legislative 
body  shall  not  exceed  twenty-five  members,  and  no  more  than  three 
representatives  shall  be  elected  from a  district.   Any county organized 
under the consolidated government provision of Article XI, Section 9, of 
this Constitution shall be exempt from having a county executive and a 
county legislative body as described in this paragraph.

The General Assembly may provide alternate forms of county government 
including the right to charter and the manner by which a referendum may 
be called.  The new form of government shall replace the existing form if 
approved by a majority of the voters in the referendum.

No officeholder’s current term shall be diminished by the ratification of 
this article. [As amended; Adopted in Convention July 24, 1959; approved 
at  election  November  8,  1960;  Proclaimed  by  Governor,  December  1, 
1960; As amended; Adopted in convention December 6, 1977; approved at 
election March 7, 1978; Proclaimed by Governor, March 31, 1978.]

Tenn. Const. art. VII, § 1.

The functions and qualifications of the above county officials, consisting of the 

clerks of court, a legislative body, a county executive (mayor), a sheriff, a trustee, a 

register, a county clerk and an assessor of property, are specified in general laws passed 

by the General Assembly.  See Tenn. Code Ann.§§ 5-5-101 to - 127 (2005); 8-8-101 to - 



108 (2002); 8-8-201 to - 221 (2005); 8-11-101 to - 111 (2002); 8-13-101 to - 117 (2005); 8-

22-102, - 104, - 108 (2002); 18-1-101 to - 110, 113; (2005); 18-1-201 to - 206 (2005); 18-

2-101 to - 107 (1994); 18-2-201 to- 213 (2005); 18-4-101 to - 107 (2005); 18-4-201 to - 

203 (1994); 18-5-101 to - 106 (2005); 18-6-101 to - 115 (2005); 43-19-112 (2002); 55-4-

105 (2004); and 68-111-106 (2001).  All of these county offices  are constitutional offices. 

With the exception of the court system, all of their functions are to be replaced by the 

charter form of government.  Tenn. Code Ann.§§ 5-1-203, - 204(f)(1).  Granted the only 

constitutional office that must be included in the charter form of government is a 

legislative body.  Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-210(3).  The enabling legislation does not require 

that the other offices be continued.  However, the legislation clearly does require that the 

functions and/or duties of these offices, which are unquestionably essential to the proper 

functioning of a county government, be provided by any new charter form of county 

government.  Tenn. Code Ann.§§ 5-1-203-210. 

RESTRUCTURING OF COUNTY GOVERNMENT

Thus, Tennessee Constitution gives the General Assembly the power to enable 

counties to adopt home rule and thereby restructure their governments.  Tenn. Const., art. 

VII, § 1, par. 3.  The General Assembly has indeed provided counties with the power to 

restructure their governments.  Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-201.  The only mandatory 

conditions imposed upon the counties for restructuring are that the home rule charter 

must continue to provide for the performance of all functions previously provided by the 

county and that the charter must provide for a legislative body.  Tenn. Code Ann.§§ 5-1-

203(c), - 210(3).  Otherwise, home rule counties may redistribute the functions of an 



office, make an office appointed rather than elected, combine offices, abolish offices, or 

recreate the same offices with the same functions and with the same status as elected 

offices.  Cianca, supra, at 538-39.

“A home rule charter may allow a county to prescribe the number of elected 

officials and their functions.”  Timmons et al., supra, at 831.  The charter, rather than 

spelling out in detail which offices are created or abolished, may give the power to the 

legislative body or mayor.  See National Civil League, Model County Charter, 

Introduction, xxii-xxvi, Appendix, 71-73 (rev. ed. 1990); Cianca, supra, at 559 n.128 

(Model Home Rule Charter for Hamilton County, Ohio (metropolitan government)).  

Tennessee’s enabling legislation in connection with the restructuring of county 

government imposes a clear condition upon the power of a county to adopt a home rule 

charter.  This condition is that the charter itself must actively deal, one way or another, 

with providing for the performance of all the functions previously provided by the county. 

The charter may not be passive.  The condition of explicitness arises because of the 

effect, under the enabling legislation, of a charter on existing offices.  The enabling 

legislation, at Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-202(a), provides that “[a]fter adoption of a charter 

pursuant to this part, no right, power, duty, obligation or function of any officer, agency or 

office of such county shall be retained and continued unless this part or the charter of 

such county expressly so provides, or unless such retention and continuation be required 

by the Constitution of Tennessee.”0  The Constitution of Tennessee does not require that 

0Neither the enabling legislation nor a county charter has any effect upon the judicial 
system in any county adopting a charter form of government.  Tenn. Code Ann. § 5-1-
204(f)(1).  However, Knox County’s charter, while omitting functions which must be 
covered by the charter, contains a section for the “Judicial Branch” which may not be 



any nonjudicial office be retained and continued.  Tenn. Const., art. VII, § 1, par. 3. 

Bailey v. County of Shelby, No. W2005-01508-SC-R11-CV,  at 6-7.  The enabling 

legislation requires that the charter provide for only one office, a legislative body.  Tenn. 

Code Ann.§ 5-1-210(3).  Thus, with the termination of such functions under Tenn. Code 

Ann.§ 5-1-202(a), unless the charter expressly deals with their continuation, the charter 

will fall short of the statutory requirement that it provide for all the functions previously 

performed by the county.  See Tenn. Code Ann. § 5-1-203(b).  As discussed above, one 

way or another, the charter must deal with all the functions previously performed by the 

county.  In this regard, the adequacy of Knox County’s charter is placed in issue.  

BAILEY v. COUNTY OF SHELBY

On March 29, 2006, the Tennessee Supreme Court rendered its decision, in Bailey 

v. County of Shelby, that a county with a charter form of government may impose term 

limits upon members of its legislative body.  Bailey v. County of Shelby, No. W2005-

01508-SC-R11-CV at 3 (Tenn. March 29, 2006).  Unlike the case before this Court, 

Bailey did not involve any analysis of whether the Shelby County Charter complied with 

the requirement of the enabling legislation that the charter must provide for “an alternate 

form of government to perform all of the governmental and corporate functions 

previously performed by the county.”  Tenn. Code Ann. § 5-1-203(b).  As noted by the 

Court of Appeals, the appellate record did not even contain a copy of the Shelby County 

Charter.  Bailey v. County of Shelby, No. W2005-01508-COA-R3-CV at 4 (Tenn. Ct. App. 

November 22, 2005) rev’d, No. W2005-01508-SC-R11-CV (Tenn. March 29, 2006).  The 

affected by the charter.



case had been presented to the trial court upon stipulations or agreed facts.  Id. at 2. 

Consequently, the Court of Appeals took only judicial notice of the Shelby County 

Charter.  Id. at 4.  

Bailey involved two questions.  One was whether the enabling legislation 

authorized the imposition of term limits upon the members of a county’s legislative body 

in the county’s home rule charter.  Id.  The other issue was whether the enabling 

legislation, in authorizing term limits as a qualification that a county home rule charter 

could impose upon the members of the county’s legislative body, violated Article VII, 

Section 1 of the Tennessee Constitution. Id.

The Tennessee Supreme Court agreed with the Court of Appeals that the charter 

provision imposing term limits upon the members of the county’s legislative body was 

authorized by the enabling legislation at Tenn Code Ann. § 5-1-210(4).  Bailey, W2005-

01508-SC-R11-CV at 3.  However, the Tennessee Supreme Court reversed the Court of 

Appeals as to the constitutionality of Tenn. Code Ann. § 5-1-204(4) and held that the 

statutory section did not violate Article VII, Section 1 of the Tennessee Constitution in 

authorizing a county home rule charter to provide for the qualifications of the members of 

the county’s legislative body.  Id.

The Court of Appeals had concluded that paragraph 3, section 1 of Article VII 

(which was set out previously in this opinion) could not be construed as a stand alone 

provision.  Bailey v. County of Shelby, No. W2005-01508-COA-R3-CV at 10-13 (Tenn. 

Ct. App. November 22, 2005).  The Court of Appeals reasoned that untenable results 

could occur “if paragraph 3 of Article VII is a stand alone provision and alternate forms 



of county government are not constitutionally required to include the offices listed in 

paragraph 1. . .”  Id. at 10 n.4.  The Court of Appeals theorized that “charter county 

governments could dispense with, for example, the office of Sheriff, which is not 

expressly provided for in § 5-1-210.”  Id.  The Court of Appeals found such a result to be 

untenable.0  Id.  However, the Tennessee Supreme Court rejected the Court of Appeal’s 

reasoning on appeal.  The Tennessee Supreme Court held:

* * * 

As noted above, Article VII, section 1, contemplates the creation of three 
distinct forms of county government. See State ex rel. Maner, 588 S.W.2d 
at  537.  Article  VII,  section  1,  clearly  provides  that  one  of  these,  an 
alternate  form  of  government,  “shall  replace  the  existing  form  [of 
government] if approved by a majority of the voters.” There can be little 
argument that replace means to put in place of or to substitute for what was 
in existence. See Black's Law Dictionary 1299 (6th ed.1990). We construe 
the third paragraph of Article VII, section 1, to mean what it says when it 
provides for the creation of a new form of county government that replaces 
the existing form of government. Stated differently, we reject the notion 
that an alternative government formed under the third paragraph of Article 
VII must conform to the language in the first paragraph of Article VII, i.e., 
“qualifications and duties [of elected county officials] shall be prescribed 
by the General  Assembly” only.  To hold otherwise would mean that  a 
county could adopt a new form of government that is controlled by the old 
form of government that the new one replaced.  We do not believe that 
Article VII contemplates such an unworkable anomaly.  See State ex rel.  
Maner, 588  S.W.2d  at  540  (“Our  courts  have  repeatedly  held  that 
absurdities should be avoided [and] that the courts should not place upon a 
statute a  construction which would work to the prejudice of the public 
interest.”).

Bailey, No. W2005-01508-SC-R11-CV at 6-7.

0It is respectfully submitted that any finding of the Court of Appeals that the home rule 
county would be left without the protection of the Sheriff is alleviated by Tenn. Code 
Ann. §§ 5-1-203(b) and 5-1-210(12).  Under these sections of the enabling legislation, the 
home rule charter either has to provide for the retention of the office of Sheriff or for the 
reassignment of the Sheriff’s functions.  A charter could not diminish these functions.



The holding of the Tennessee Supreme Court, in Bailey, is that paragraph 3 of 

Section 1, Article VII of the Tennessee Constitution means exactly what it says.  The 

Tennessee Supreme Court’s decision, in Bailey, rebuts the argument of Knox County in 

this case that the new government, to be provided by the charter, is not to replace the 

existing form of government or to embody the functions performed by the existing 

government.

COUNTY OFFICES UNDER THE CHARTER

The Knox County Charter does not cover all of the offices previously existing in 

the County.   The charter does not mention the governmental functions of the Trustee, 

Register or Assessor of Property.  The charter mentions very few of the County Clerk’s 

functions.  The charter mentions the County Clerk’s duties to transmit, publish and keep 

the County’s ordinances, emergency ordinances and resolutions.  Knox County Charter, 

art. II, § 2.09.  The charter also mentions the County Clerk in conjunction with the duty 

of the Retirement Board to file an annual report.  Knox County Charter, art. VI, § 

6.04(F).  The charter further mentions that the County Clerk shall submit proposed 

charter amendments to the County Election Commission.  Knox County Charter, art. 

VIII, § 8.05.  Additionally, the Knox County Charter states that the County Clerk may 

make a “reading” of an ordinance, emergency ordinance or resolution.  Knox County 

Charter, art. VIII, § 8.03(F).  However, the Knox County Charter does not mention most 

of the other functions performed by the County Clerk prior to the adoption of the charter. 

Compare Knox County Charter, art. II, § 2.09, art. VI, § 6.04(F), and art. VIII, §§ 8.03(F) 

and 8.05 with Tenn Code Ann. §§ 8-22-102, - 104,  - 108; 18-16-101 to  - 115; 43-19-112; 



55-4-105; 68-111-106.

The Knox County Charter does not mention the Trustee or Register, by name or 

title, at any place in the charter.  The charter mentions the Assessor but only for purposes 

of tying the elections of the Law Director and part of the School Board to the time of the 

Assessor’s election.  Knox County Charter, art. III, § 3.08(C) & art. V, § 5.01(B).  

The charter provides that “all lawful powers are vested in the Executive of Knox 

County and the Commission of Knox County, except those powers reserved to the 

judiciary.  Knox County Charter, art. I, § 1.02.  Although the Knox County Charter 

briefly mentions the Sheriff, it appears to mention the Sheriff for the purpose of 

separating him from the Executive Branch to be headed by the County Executive or 

Mayor.  Knox County Charter, art. III §§ 3.02, 3.09.  Knox County’s Charter expressly 

provides that the Sheriff will “be elected by the qualified voters of Knox County . . .” 

Knox County Charter, art. III, § 3.09.  The charter expressly provides that “the Mayor 

shall not assume any of the constitutional, statutory, or Charter duties of the Sheriff.” 

Knox County Charter, art. III, § 3.03(A).  In other words, Knox County’s alternate or 

charter government shall consist of the Mayor and the Commission, with the Sheriff 

remaining separate and elected.  

Prior to the adoption of the Knox County Charter, Knox County had the general 

form of county government provided by Article VII, Section 1 of the Tennessee 

Constitution:

Qualified  voters  of  each  county  shall  elect  for  terms  of  four  years  a 
legislative  body,  a  county  executive,  a  Sheriff,  a  Trustee,  a  Register,  a 
County Clerk and an Assessor of Property.  Their qualifications and duties 
shall be prescribed by the General Assembly.



Tenn. Const., art. VII, § 1.0

Although the Knox County Charter does not recreate any of these offices except 

the offices of a legislative body and a County Executive or Mayor, the charter continues 

to recognize the existence of the other constitutional officers as well as their separateness 

from the charter government.0  Without so much as mentioning their names or titles, 

much less their qualifications or functions, the Knox County Charter refers to them 

separately and collectively as “constitutional officers.”  For instance in its budget 

procedures, the Knox County Charter expressly refers to “constitutional officers” as such, 

without otherwise mentioning or describing them.  Knox County Charter, art. III, § 3.07. 

The Charter also provides that “each constitutional, statutory, or Charter official of Knox 

County, whether appointed or elected, shall be required to follow the provisions of the 

Knox County Purchasing Ordinance for construction or purchasing of goods and services 

with public funds.”  Knox County Charter, art. III, § 3.03(N).  As previously mentioned, 

the charter, in tying the election of part of the School Board to the time of the Assessor’s 

election, indirectly recognizes that the Assessor and “the other constitutional officers” 

will continue to be elected.  See Knox County Charter, art. V, § 5.01(B).

The Knox County Charter does not address the qualifications of the Trustee, 

Register of Deeds, County Clerk or Assessor of Property.  At Article VII, Section 8.07, 

the Knox County Charter states that “every officer whose election or appointment is 

0The office of a court clerk is found elsewhere in the Tennessee Constitution at Article 
VII, Section 13.  Tenn. Const., art. VI, § 13. 
0The Knox County Charter contains a section dealing with the office of Sheriff but does 
not comply with the enabling legislation concerning the office.



prescribed in this Charter shall meet all qualifications provided by this Charter and all 

applicable laws of the State of Tennessee. . .”  Knox County Charter, art. VIII, § 8.07. 

However, the charter does not prescribe the election or appointment of the Trustee, 

Register of Deeds, County Clerk or Assessor of Property.  On the other hand, as 

discussed above, the charter recognizes that the Assessor and “the other constitutional 

officers” will continue to be elected but with their elections being controlled by general 

law rather than the election provisions of the charter.  See Knox County Charter, art. V, § 

5.01(B).  The Knox County Charter, at Article V, Section 5.01(B) in tying the election of 

part of the school board to the Assessor, states that “[i]n the event that the time of election 

of the County Assessor of Property shall be changed, by general law, to run concurrently 

with the other constitutional officers having four (4) year terms, the Commission, by 

ordinance, shall adopt a procedure to provide that all members of the Board of Education 

shall be elected at the same time and have concurrent terms.  Knox County Charter, art. 

V, § 5.01(B).  

The Knox County Charter does not prescribe compensation for the Sheriff, 

Trustee, Register, County Clerk, or Assessor of Property.  Likewise, the charter makes no 

provision for the replacement of the Sheriff, Trustee, Register, County Clerk, or Assessor 

of Property in the event of a vacancy in any such office.

As stated by the County in its RESPONSE IN OPPOSITION OF KNOX 

COUNTY, TENNESSEE TO PLAINTIFFS’ ALLEGATIONS THAT THE CHARTER 

IS INVALID, at page 18 and note 13, the Knox County Charter does not establish the 

offices of Sheriff, Trustee, Register, County Clerk or Assessor of Property.  Rather, the 



Knox County Charter was designed upon the premise that those offices exist separate and 

apart from the charter.  This premise gives rise to the issue of whether Knox County’s 

Charter complies with the mandate of Tenn. Code Ann. § 5-1-203(b) that “[s]uch charter 

when complete shall result in the creation and establishment of an alternate form of 

county government to perform all the governmental and corporate functions previously 

performed by the County.”

The Knox County Charter has one section which appears to address the 

qualifications of “county officials.”  Knox County Charter, art. VIII, § 8.10.  This section 

is entitled, “Residence and qualifications of County officials and employees,” but only 

addresses the qualification of residency for county officials elected or appointed on a 

district-wide basis.  Section 8.10 provides that “[a]ny County official who shall 

voluntarily remove his/her residence outside the district from which elected or appointed 

shall forfeit that office immediately.”  Id.  (emphasis added).  The term “district,” denotes 

application to the commissioners and school board members only.  The charter contains 

no such section for “County officials” elected county-wide.  The charter contains no such 

section for the Sheriff, Trustee, Register, County Clerk or Assessor.  The charter sets out 

no residency requirement for the Sheriff, Trustee, Register, County Clerk or Assessor. 

Although a county charter may not affect the judicial system, the remainder of section 

8.10 only addresses law license requirements for a “lawyer, either elected or employed by 

the County in a legal or judicial capacity.”  Id.;  See Tenn. Code Ann. § 5-1-204(f)(1).  

SITUATION BEFORE THE COURT

In the case before this Court all sides present a situation of flawed county 



government.  The plaintiffs assert that the county charter is invalid because it fails to 

comply with the state enabling legislation.  Although they make other arguments, the 

Sheriff, Trustee, Register and County Clerk, as well as the only school board member 

who is a party, join in the plaintiffs’ argument.  The County itself says that its basic 

charter is valid but that the term limits amendment is overly broad and covers too many 

public officials.  The third party defendant, John Schmid, says that the charter is valid but 

that the voters have been electing people to offices that have not existed since 1990, 

namely the offices of the Trustee, Register, County Clerk and Assessor of Property.  Mr. 

Schmid’s argument would mean that the people of Knox County no longer have the right 

to vote for the persons who will perform the functions of these offices but that those 

persons are to be appointed by the County Mayor.

The County argues that a home rule county charter need not provide for the 

functions of the Sheriff, Trustee, Register, County Clerk and Assessor of Property.  The 

Sheriff, Trustee, Register and County Clerk argue that the Tennessee Constitution 

prohibits a home rule county charter from departing from the general laws as to their 

offices and that of the Assessor.  They further argue, like the County, that neither the 

Knox County Charter nor the 1994 Terms Limit Amendment includes these offices or 

qualifications.  Similarly, Mr. Schmid argues that the Knox County Charter does not 

provide for the offices of the Trustee, Register, County Clerk and Assessor of Property 

and, therefore, that these offices no longer exist.  Mr. Schmid argues that the functions of 

these offices were transferred by the charter to the authority of the Commission and, by 

ordinance, to the Mayor.



No one in this case argues that the offices of the Trustee, Register, County Clerk 

and Assessor, as perceived by the public, exist within the Knox County Charter.  No one 

in the case argues that the 1994 Term Limits Amendment applies to these offices as 

existing within the Knox County Charter.  As previously stated, the County and the 

Sheriff, Trustee, Register and County Clerk take the position that their offices, as well as 

the office of Assessor, exist outside the Knox County Charter and not subject to the 

Charter or the 1994 Term Limits Amendment.  Relatedly, Mr. Schmid does not argue that 

these offices are subject to the 1994 Term Limits Amendment.  Rather, Mr. Schmid 

argues that the offices of Trustee, Register, County Clerk and Assessor do not exist, 

inside or outside the Knox County Charter.  He argues that these offices were abolished 

and that responsibility for their functions have been transferred as discussed above.

THE COUNTY’S ARGUMENTS

The county argues that neither the Tennessee Constitution nor the enabling 

legislation requires a home rule county charter to embody all of the county’s government. 

See RESPONSE IN OPPOSITION OF KNOX COUNTY, TENNESSEE, TO 

PLAINTIFFS’ ALLEGATIONS THAT THE CHARTER IS INVALID, p. 12 (arguing 

that “[t]he Bailey decision does not however state that Article VII requires a county to 

replace its entire existing government in order to claim it has chartered an alternative form 

of government.)  The County concedes that “the Charter does not create constitutional 

offices other than the County Commission and Mayor.”  Id. at 18.  Indeed,  in a footnote, 

the County states that Knox County’s Charter makes no reference to constitutional county 

officers other than the County Commission and Mayor.  Id.  at 12 n.12.  As discussed 



below, this statement of the County is in error.  However, “[i]t is Knox County’s position 

that the Charter does not have to create other constitutional offices in view of Tenn. Code 

Ann. § 5-1-210(12).”  Id. at p. 18 n.13.0  The County argues that “[t]hose other offices 

exist by operation of law.”  Id.  The County simply asserts that the enabling legislation 

does not require the Charter to replace its entire government and, therefore, the charter 

need not embody these other offices.  Id.

The County proffers that Knox County’s Charter need not address the functions of 

the other constitutional officers other than the Commissioners and Mayor because the 

other constitutional offices continue to exist by operation of law outside the charter.  This 

argument, like many of those presented by the various litigants, is appealing on its face. 

However, this argument blatantly ignores that the enabling legislation requires that the 

charter provide for an alternate form of government to perform all the functions 

previously performed by the County and that the charter is to serve as the constitution of 

the County.  Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-203(b); Timmons, supra, at 816 (“the charter becomes 

the constitution for local government.”)

For its argument that all of Knox County’s government need not be provided for 

within its charter, the County relies upon Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-210(12), which states 

“[t]hat the duties of the constitutional county officers as prescribed by the General 

Assembly shall not be diminished under a county charter form of government” although 

“such officers may be given additional duties under such charters.”  If accepted by this 

Court, the County’s argument would, in effect, preclude a home rule county in Tennessee 

0For reasons unclear to the Court, the County sets out its main position in a footnote 
rather than in the body of its response.



from being able to realize a primary purpose of county home rule government:  the ability 

to restructure its government.  The County’s reading of subsection 12 of Tenn. Code 

Ann.§ 5-1-210 contradicts subsection 1 of the same section that requires that the County 

provide “[f]or the creation of an alternative form of government,” which is not 

necessarily, or required to be,  of the same structure.  The County’s reading likewise 

conflicts with Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-203(b) which requires that the “charter when 

complete shall result in the creation and establishment of an alternate form of county 

government to perform all the governmental and corporate functions previously 

performed by the County,” not simply some of them.  The County’s argument is further 

controverted by Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-210 itself, which requires the continuation of only 

one constitutional office — a county legislative body.  Their argument additionally 

contradicts the Tennessee Supreme Court’s recent pronouncement in Bailey that Article 

VII, § 1, paragraphs 1 and 3 are not to be read together.  Bailey, No. W2005-01508-SC-

R11-CV at 6-7.

The County further argues that the Knox County Charter satisfies all of the 

requirements of Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-210 which govern the contents of a charter, 

including subsections (5), (6) and (7).  These subsections read as follows:

Charter contents - The proposed county charter shall provide:

* * * 

(5)  For  the  assignment  of  administrative  and  executive  functions  to 
officers of the county government, which officers may be given, subject to 
such limitations as may be deemed appropriate or necessary, all or any part 
of  the  administrative  and  executive  functions  possessed  by  the  county 
being chartered and such additional powers and duties, not inconsistent 
with  general  law  or  the  Constitution  of  Tennessee;



(6) For the names or titles of the administrative and executive officers of 
the  county  government,  their  qualifications,  compensation,  method  of 
selection,  tenure,  removal,  replacement  and  such  other  provisions  with 
respect  to  such  officers,  not  inconsistent  with  general  law,  as  may  be 
deemed  necessary  or  appropriate  for  the  county  government;

(7)  For  such  administrative  departments,  agencies,  boards  and 
commissions  as  may  be  necessary  and  appropriate  to  perform  the 
functions of county government in an efficient and coordinated manner 
and  for  this  purpose  for  the  alteration  or  abolition  of  existing  county 
offices, departments, boards, commissions, agencies and functions, except 
where otherwise provided in this part or prohibited by the Constitution of 
Tennessee;

* * * 

Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-210(5)-(7).

The County is not taking the position that the Knox County Charter assigned all 

executive operations to the County Executive or Mayor and abolished all the 

independently elected officials, such as the Trustee, Register of Deeds, County Clerk and 

Assessor of Property.  Rather, the County argues that the latter mentioned offices exist 

outside the charter, by operation of law, under general state laws.  Moreover, any 

argument that the charter intended for these offices to cease to exist is contrary to the 

language of the charter itself.

The Knox County Charter recognizes the continued existence of the Assessor of 

Property although, contrary to Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-210(5), it does not assign any 

functions to him or her.  The charter mentions the Assessor only for the purposes of 

referencing the election of part of the school board to the time of the assessor’s election. 



Knox County Charter, Art. V, § 5.01(B)

The Knox County Charter also recognizes the continued existence of the County 

Clerk.  However, the Knox County Charter does not assign any functions to the County 

Clerk except in the context of very limited specific duties expressly mentioned in the 

charter.  Otherwise, the charter is silent as to the state statutory functions of the County 

Clerk.  Compare Knox County Charter, art. II, § 2.09, art. VI, § 6.04(F) and art. VIII, §§ 

8.03(F) and 8.05 with Tenn. Code Ann.§§ 8-22-102, - 104, - 108; 18-16-101 to - 115; 43-

19-112; 55-4-105; and 68-111-106.

At other places, the Knox County Charter recognizes the continued existence of 

constitutional officers, in a generic sense, without description in the charter.  The charter 

requires that “each constitutional, statutory, or charter official of Knox County” follow 

the provisions of the Knox County Purchasing Ordinance.  Knox County Charter, art. III, 

§ 3.03(N).  In its budget procedures, the charter imposes informational requirements upon 

“[t]he head of each County department or County office, including constitutional 

officers,” and requires that “all constitutional officers shall submit their budgets to the 

Mayor no later than May 1 of each and every year.”  Knox County Charter, art. III, § 

3.07(A) & (B).  The charter also states that “[i]n the event that the time of election of the 

County Assessor of Property shall be changed by general law [not by the charter] to run 

concurrently with the other constitutional officers having four (4) year terms, the 

commission, by ordinance, shall adopt a procedure to provide that all members of the 

Board of Education shall be elected at the same time and have concurrent terms.”  Knox 

County Charter, art. V, § 5.01(B).  In this latter-mentioned passage, the charter recognizes 



the continuation of the County Assessor of Property, as well as “the other constitutional 

officers having four (4) year terms,” and recognizes that they will be elected.  Id.  The 

charter further recognizes that the election of the County Assessor of Property will be 

determined by general law and not the charter.  Id.

While the charter plainly shows that it does not embody any intent to abolish the 

above “constitutional offices” and to place their duties within the authority of the Mayor, 

it does not so much as describe them either.  Contrary to Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-210(5), 

(6) and (7), the charter does not give the titles of these officers, their qualifications, 

compensation, or duties.  The charter, consistent with the County’s position in this case, 

embodies the intent that all of the constitutional offices shall continue to exist but that the 

“other constitutional offices” shall exist outside the charter.

The County further argues that Sections 9.01 and 8.02 of Knox County’s Charter 

evidence “the intention of the charter to provide for all governmental and corporate 

functions of the County.” RESPONSE IN OPPOSITION OF KNOX COUNTY, 

TENNESSEE TO PLAINTIFFS’ ALLEGATION THAT THE CHARTER IS INVALID, 

pp. 21-22.   Knox County Charter Section 9.01 may be referred to as a “powers 

provision.”  Knox County Charter Section 8.02 may be referred to as a “construction 

provision.”  Neither provision pertains to whether the charter is complete in the sense of 

providing for all the functions previously performed by the County.

The purpose of a “powers provision” is to ensure that a county can enact 

provisions that have the force and effect of legislative enactments without having to seek 

them through the State legislature.  Timmons, supra, at 841 & n.203.  The following 



discussion is found in the revised edition of the Model County Charter pertaining to a 

“powers provision:”

Powers of the County.

The powers provision is based on the principle that the county should lay 
claim to all powers it may legally exercise under the state’s constitution 
and laws.  Restrictions may be made:  (1) by specific provisions in the 
appropriate parts of the charter; (2) by ordinance, since the section does 
not require that all the powers claimed be exercised; (3) by inaction - that 
is,  failure  to  exercise  powers;  or  (4)  by  decisions  of  state  and  federal 
courts.

The section simply assures that the county has accepted the total grant of 
authority  available  to  it.   It  eliminates  the  possibility  that  the  general 
powers provision of the charter would itself limit the maximum power by, 
for example, embracing less in its terms than the constitutional home rule 
grant or by inadvertent omission or ambiguity that could open the door to 
restrictive judicial interpretation. This is the most that the charter can do, 
for the extent of the powers available to the county will depend on the 
state’s  constitution,  statutes  and  judicial  decisions.   For  example,  no 
reference is made in this section to contracting with private vendors for the 
provision of public services; unless prohibited by law, this is an accepted 
method for providing a service.  

It cannot be overemphasized that the general powers provision of a charter 
must be tailored to the law of each state.  The courts of some states do not 
give effect to a charter statement of powers expressed in general terms but 
require that the charter specifically enumerate all of the powers claimed. 
The  words  “as  fully  and  completely  as  though  they  were  specifically 
enumerated in this charter” at the end of § 1.01 are designed to preclude 
such a view but will not in states requiring an enumeration.  The  Model 
section cannot be used in these states.

Those drafting charters are cautioned to make a careful study of the state’s 
law on local government powers before using the Model provision.  As to 
restrictive approaches by the courts to the interpretation of county powers 
provisions, the charter can do no more than include directions designed to 
reverse the court’s approach such as those contained in § 1.02. 

Questions  of  restrictive  court  interpretation  aside  and  assuming  that  a 
state’s law does not require an enumeration, § 1.01 is so drawn that it may 
be utilized effectively under any of the existing types of home rule grant as 



well as that of the National Municipal League’s Model State Constitution 
(6th Edition)  and  regardless  of  whether  the  grant  is  contained  in  a 
constitution, optional charter law or other general enabling act.  It must be 
recognized that as primary subdivisions of states, counties to a very large 
extent are mandated by state law to exercise specific powers and fulfill 
certain responsibilities.

National Civil League, Model County Charter, Commentary, at 1-2.

As to a “construction provision,” the commentary to the revised edition of the 

Model County Charter clarifies:

Construction.

It  is  desirable to include this section as a declaration of intention even 
though there may be doubt as to how much effect the courts will give it.  It 
is  designed  to  avoid  a  restrictive  interpretation  of  the  general  powers 
statement in § 1.01 and application of the restrictive technique of judicial 
construction  which  relies  upon  the  mention  of  specific  powers  as 
evidencing  an  intention  to  exclude  other  or  broader  powers  (expressio 
unius est exclusio alterius).

Id. at 2.

The above charter provisions pertain to the municipal powers undertaken by the 

County to enact its own local laws.  The above two charter provisions have no bearing 

upon whether Knox County’s Charter adequately provides for an alternate form of county 

government to perform all of the functions previously performed by the County.

Pursuant to the position that the “other constitutional officers” continued to exist 

under general law, irrespective of a home rule charter, the County further argues that the 

provisions of a home rule charter are subordinate to the general laws that provide for 

these “other constitutional officers.”  RESPONSE IN OPPOSITION OF KNOX 

COUNTY, TENNESSEE TO PLAINTIFFS’ ALLEGATION THAT THE CHARTER IS 



INVALID, pp. 9-12 & n.13.   However, as discussed above, Knox County’s Charter would 

not be in conflict with the Tennessee Constitution and the enabling legislation if it 

provided for an alternative form of government to perform the functions previously 

performed by the County.  To the contrary, the charter violates the enabling legislation 

because it does not actually do so.  See Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-203(b).  The County’s 

reliance on the doctrine of preemption is misplaced.  The question presently before this 

Court is whether Knox County’s Charter complies with the State Constitution and 

enabling legislation specifically dealing with county home rule charters.  Tenn. Const., 

art. VII, § 1, par. 3; Tenn. Code Ann.§§ 5-1-201, et seq.  Putting aside the status of school 

board members, discussed infra, the instant question does not otherwise concern any 

regulation in the charter or whether any regulation in the charter is preempted or 

superceded by other provisions of state and federal law.  Rather, the issue is whether the 

charter’s failure to provide for “an alternate form of county government to perform all the 

governmental and corporate functions previously performed by the County” violates the 

enabling legislation.  Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-207(b).  See generally Timmons, supra, at 

842-869.

Consistent with its position that the Knox County Charter only created the local 

legislative body and the County Executive or Mayor, the County proposes that the 1994 

term limits amendment should be limited to the local legislative body and the Executive 

or Mayor.   RESPONSE IN OPPOSITION OF KNOX COUNTY, TENNESSEE TO 

PLAINTIFFS’ ALLEGATIONS THAT THE CHARTER IS INVALID, p. 22.  The 

County appears to concede that the language of the 1994 term limits amendment is, thus, 



overly broad to the extent that it would apply to “any elected office of Knox County,” 

namely those that it argues fall outside the charter.  The County argues that the Court 

should construe the 1994 term limits amendment as applying only to the local legislative 

body and the County Executive or Mayor.  Alternatively, the County argues that if the 

1994 term limits amendment is overly broad because it would apply not only to the 

offices created by the Knox County’s Charter, but also to offices outside the charter 

referred to as the “other constitutional offices,” the Court should elide or sever the term 

limits provision but leave the remainder of the charter intact.  

In sum, the County requests that the Court not apply the 1994 term limits 

amendment to the Court Clerks, Sheriff, Trustee, Register of Deeds, County Clerk and 

Assessor of Property.  The County states, in effect, that the charter and 1994 term limits 

amendment are self-limiting to only the offices created by the charter, namely the 

Commission and Mayor.0  The issue reemerges, however, as to whether a county charter 

can place some of the county’s functions within the charter and other functions outside 

the charter.  See Tenn. Code Ann.§ 5-1-203(b).  The Court does not find any basis for 

finding that a county charter can operate in such a fashion.

Additionally, the County takes the position that the plaintiffs, as commissioners, 

are estopped from bringing this action to have the Knox County Charter declared invalid. 

The County argues that the Commissioners are estopped from questioning the validity of 

the charter under which they are holding offices and accepting benefits.  The County cites 

the cases of Waldauer v. Britton, 113 S.W.2d 1178 (Tenn. 1938) and Roberts v. Brown, 310 

0In closing argument, the County stated that currently the 1994 Term Limits Amendment 
would only apply to the Commissioners.



S.W.2d 197 (Tenn. Ct. App. 1957).    In Waldauer, members of the State Board of 

Elections questioned the validity of the law under which they were created and elected. 

Waldauer, 113 S.W.2d at 1180.  In Roberts, City commissioners contested the validity of 

that part of the city’s charter providing for recall.  Roberts, 310 S.W.2d at 212.  In 

Waldauer, the members of the State Board of Elections, while holding their offices, were 

seeking to question the law which created the very offices under which they were then 

acting.  Waldauer, 113 S.W.2d at 1180.  In Roberts, the city commissioners, while holding 

office under the city charter, were seeking to contest the validity of part of the very 

charter which created their offices and under which they were then acting.  Roberts, 310 

S.W.2d at 212.  However, in the case before this Court, the Plaintiffs are not before the 

court strictly as current office holders but as candidates for future terms of the offices. 

They, as candidates, contend that the offices to which they seek election, are not subject 

to the Knox County Charter because the charter is invalid.  Moreover, the dismissal of the 

plaintiffs’ action, based upon estoppel, would accomplish nothing.  The very same issues 

constitute part of the counter and cross actions brought by the Knox County Election 

Commission.

Finally, as an affirmative defense, the County assert’s that the plaintiffs’ complaint 

is barred by the ten-day statute of limitations at Tenn. Code Ann. § 2-17-105.  However, 

the statute, relied upon by the County, is part of the election code and applies only to 

election contests.  Tenn. Code Ann. § 2-17-105 (1994).  “[I]nsofar as an action seeks a 

judicial determination that an election is invalid, whatever the cause of invalidity, it is an 

election contest and, thus, subject to the requirements of the election code for such 



contests.”  Dehoff v. Attorney General, 564 S.W.2d 361, 363-364 (Tenn. 1978).   However, 

“the target of an election contest is the validity of the election.”  Oakland v. McCraw, 126 

S.W.3d 29, 37 (Tenn. Ct. App. 2003).  The target of the instant action is not the validity of 

the election of 1988 whereby the voters approved home rule.  Rather the focus of the 

instant action is the validity and completeness of the charter document and the failure, 

after the election, to properly register the charter.

ARGUMENT THAT CHARTER SECTION REQUIRING COMMISSION TO 
REPLACE PRIVATE ACTS VESTS AUTHORITY IN COMMISSION TO 

REPLACE PRIOR CONSTITUTIONAL OFFICES

In his document entitled, “CROSS-CLAIM OF JOHN SCHMID AGAINST 

BROOK THOMPSON TENNESSEE ADMINISTRATOR OF ELECTIONS AND 

THIRD PARTY COUNTERCLAIM AGAINST [sic] OF JOHN SCHMID AGAINST 

THE KNOX COUNTY ELECTION COMMISSION,” filed May 9, 2006, the third party 

defendant, John Schmid, asserts that the following section of the charter vests the 

authority for the performance of the functions of the Trustee, Register, County Clerk and 

Assessor of Property in the county legislative body, referred to as the “Commission:”

All Private Acts of the General Assembly of Tennessee, either referenced 
and/or included in this Charter by paraphrase, shall be, and remain, a part 
of this Charter with full Charter status.  Between September 1, 1990 and 
September  1,  1991,  it  shall  be  the  duty  of  the  Law  Director  and  the 
Commission to review all Public Acts having local application to Knox 
County,  and  Private  Acts  which  affect  Knox  County,  of  the  General 
Assembly of the State of Tennessee, not in conflict with the provisions of 
this Charter, for the purpose of the Commission enacting ordinances to 
replace  such  Acts  as  the  Commission,  in  its  sole  discretion,  shall 
determine to be in the public welfare; provided, however, the Commission 
shall enact such ordinances, either replacing such Acts or continuing such 
Acts in full force and effect, where any such Acts constitute the authority 
for  Knox  County  to  continue  to  levy  taxes  and/or  where  such  Act 
constitutes,  or  forms  the  basis  of,  any  continuing  obligation  of  Knox 



County or of any department, agency, authority or commission thereof. 
All  other  Public  Acts  with  local  application  to  Knox  County,  and  all 
Private Acts which affect Knox County, of the General Assembly of the 
State of Tennessee, shall become null and void and of no further force and 
effect from and after September 1, 1991.

Knox County Charter, art. VIII, § 8.12.

Mr. Schmid asserts that, in 1996, six years after the effective date of the charter, 

the Commission passed ordinance 0-96-3-102 to set up the “Department of 

Administrations” which could have performed the functions of the Trustee, Register, 

County Clerk and Assessor of Property.  Mr. Schmid further alleges “that the Mayor was 

to designate the duties to that Department.”  Mr. Schmid alleges that the “Mayor, County 

Commissioners and Law Director” did not follow the charter or the ordinance but simply 

acquiesced in the election of persons to perform the functions of the Trustee, Register, 

County Clerk and Assessor of Property.  Mr. Schmid alleges that the failure of the Mayor, 

County Commissioners and Law Director to perform their duties does not invalidate the 

charter.

By amendment filed May 16, 2006, Mr. Schmid alleges that ordinance 0-96-3-102 

was amended on August 26, 2002, to place the responsibility for the performance of the 

functions previously performed by the Trustee, Register, County Clerk and Assessor of 

Property within the authority of the Mayor.  Mr. Schmid alleges that Article III, Section 

3.01 of the Knox County Charter also places the performance of the functions of the 

Trustee, Register, County Clerk and Assessor of Property within the authority of the 

Mayor.

Mr. Schmid’s above arguments would mean that the voters of Knox County, 



Tennessee no longer have, and have not had in sixteen years, the right to vote for the 

persons to perform the functions of the Trustee, Register, County Clerk and Assessor of 

Property.  If Mr. Schmid is correct, the offices of Trustee, Register, County Clerk and 

Assessor of Property have not existed since 1990. 

The basic flaw in Mr. Schmid’s argument is that the Knox County Charter, as 

discussed in detail above, recognizes the continued existence of the Trustee, Register, 

County Clerk and Assessor of Property.  Also, as discussed above, the Knox County 

Charter recognizes the election of the Assessor and the election of the “other 

constitutional officers.”  Additionally, the County, its Commission, and the Mayor have 

continued to recognize the existence of the Trustee, Register, County Clerk and Assessor 

of Property as elected county officials, albeit existing outside the charter.  The voters of 

Knox County, Tennessee, have continued to recognize the existence of these elected 

officers.  The voters continued to elect the Trustee, Register and County Clerk in 1990, 

1994, 1998 and 2002, and to elect the Property Assessor in 1992, 1996, 2000, and 2004. 

Moreover, outright abolishment without assignment of the duties would violate Tenn. 

Code Ann.   § 5-1-210(12), which states:

(12) That the duties of the constitutional county officers as prescribed by 
the general assembly shall not be diminished under a county charter form 
of government; provided, that such officers may be given additional duties 
under  such  charters.

Mr. Schmid’s above argument, in effect, reiterates that the Knox County Charter 

does not provide for the functions of the Trustee, Register, County Clerk and Assessor of 

Property.  The charter, on its face, is incomplete and affronts the requirement of Tenn. 

Code Ann. § 5-1-203(b) that the charter must provide for all of the governmental and 



corporate functions previously performed by the county.

COURT CLERKS

No one is this case is taking the position that court clerks are subject to a county 

home rule charter.  A court clerk is not covered by the same Article of the Tennessee 

Constitution as a Sheriff, Trustee, Register, County Clerk and Assessor of Property. 

Compare Tenn. Const., art. VI, § 13, with art. VII, § 1.  Unlike the other officers, court 

clerks are covered by Article VI of the Tennessee Constitution.  County home rule and the 

other county officers, aside from General Sessions Court Judges, are covered by Article 

VII of the Tennessee Constitution.  The enabling legislation, at Tenn. Code Ann. § 5-1-

204(f)(1), states:

Nothing contained within the provisions of this section shall be construed 
to  affect  the  judicial  system in  any county  adopting  a  charter  form of 
government except as its charter or ordinances may direct the imposing, 
levying  or  collection  of  finds,  penalties,  fees  or  court  costs  or  the 
procedure of filling of vacancies as required by law.

Tenn. Code Ann. § 5-1-204(f)(1).

SCHOOL BOARD

No one in this case takes the position that school board members, such as the 

defendant, Sam Anderson, are subject to term limits imposed by a county home rule 

charter.  General state law, generally known as the Education Improvement Act, 

supercedes and preempts the imposition of term limits as a qualification for a school 

board member.  See Tenn. Code Ann. § 49-2-201; Tenn. Op. Att’y Gen. No. 97-041 

(1997)(metro government); Tenn. Op. Att’y Gen. No. 94-74 (1994)(city government).  See 



generally Knox County Education Association v. Knox County Board of Education, 60 

S.W.3d 65, 69, 79 (Tenn. Ct. App. 2001)(Education Improvement Act supercedes Knox 

County Private Tenure Act as incorporated into the Knox County Charter.).

ISSUANCE OF CHARTER

Section 5-1-209 of the Tennessee Code Annotated sets out the requirements that 

must be undertaken regarding a charter referendum.  See Tenn. Code Ann. § 5-1-209. 

Clearly, in the case of Knox County, its charter was not adopted in accordance with 

subsection (e) of this statute.  The record is bare of any proof indicating that a copy of the 

charter was registered with the Secretary of the State of Tennessee and the County Clerk, 

as required by the statute, at any time since the charter in question was ratified by the 

voters of Knox County.

It has been suggested, however, that Knox County need not have complied with 

this statute in toto in order for its charter to be deemed valid.  The argument goes that 

after subsection (d) in the statute, which states that “[t]he proposed charter shall be 

deemed ratified and adopted if it is approved by a majority of those voting in the 

referendum,” See Tenn. Code Ann. § 5-1-20-(d), the statute only sets forth “ministerial 

acts” to be undertaken by the chartering county and the State.  On its face, this argument 

holds some appeal because of the language of subsection (d) quoted above, but it cannot 

be accepted for three reasons.  First, if the remainder of the statute is not a necessary part 

of the statute, one would be hard pressed to discern why it was even included in the 

statute.  Second, if the acts to be undertaken were merely “ministerial,” permissive in 

nature, or were simply suggestions, the legislature would not have used the mandatory 



language set forth in the statute.  Indeed, for every act discussed in the remainder of the 

statute, it is stated that each act “shall” be performed.  See Tenn. Code Ann. § 5-1-209. 

Third, if subsection (d) were taken to mean what the above argument logically suggests it 

does, i.e., that a majority vote is the end all and be all measuring stick of whether a 

charter is validly passed under the law, it would not matter that any other part of the 

enabling legislation is not satisfied by a charter in question because the county’s voters 

“adopted” or “ratified” the offending charter in any case.  Logically, the charter could be 

deficient in numerous respects or even unconstitutional, but it would still have been 

“ratified” and “adopted” by the county’s voters, making it valid.  In short, this Court 

refuses to read subsection (e) out of Tenn. Code Ann. § 5-1-209.  The legislative intent 

here is clear.  Via Tenn. Code Ann. § 5-1-209, particularly subsection (e), the state, 

through its secretary, is meant to transfer power, however limited the transfer may be, 

from itself to the chartering county.  It is this official and solemnized devolvement of 

power that subsection (e) is concerned with, and it is a necessary component to investing 

in the chartering county the power of home rule.

The acts set forth in Tenn. Code Ann. § 5-1-209(e) are especially analogous to the 

transfer of title to land from one party to another party.  One requirement of the transfer 

of title to land is delivery of a deed by the grantor of the land to the grantee.  Miller v.  

Morelock, 206 S.W.2d 427, 430-31 (Tenn. 1947).  Delivery transfers control and power 

over the land that is the subject of the deed from one party to the other.  Of course, 

delivery is a matter of intent and does not require physical delivery per se so long as the 

intent is manifested by words or conduct.  Early v. Street, 241 S.W.2d 531, 534 (Tenn. 



1951).  Without delivery, there is no transfer of title, and the property remains in the 

possession and control of the original owner.  Miller, 206 S.W.2d at 430-31.  Delivery 

also necessarily implies the requirement of acceptance by the grantee.  Wilson v. Winters, 

67 S.W. 800, 801 (Tenn. 1901).  Subsection (e) is akin to a delivery and acceptance 

statute.  However, it is not delivery of land that this the subject of the statute but rather the 

delivery of the intangible power, or “title” as it were, to govern.  There is presentment of 

the charter and the referendum election returns to the Secretary of State.  Tenn. Code 

Ann. § 5-1-209(e)(1).  Next, there is proclamation by the secretary of home rule status. 

Tenn. Code Ann. §5-1-209(e)(2).  Subsequently, there is acceptance of the proclamation 

by the County Clerk, which is then delivered to the appropriate county officer as set forth 

in the charter.  Tenn. Code Ann. § 5-1-209(e)(2), (4).  Clearly, it is by this process that the 

State of Tennessee delivers the power to govern, thus relinquishing its power over the 

subordinate county and thereby vesting in the county the power to structure its own 

government and to set forth its own laws and ordinances.  Clearly then Tenn. Code Ann. § 

5-1-209(e) contemplates more than merely “ministerial acts,” guidelines, or suggestions. 

The requirements of this part of the statute are essential to the establishment of home rule 

by a county of this state.  A failure to comply with Tenn. Code Ann. § 5-1-209(e) thus 

invalidates a county charter.

Filing of the charter as required by subsection (e) was not done by Knox County. 

There was no delivery or acceptance here as contemplated by the statute.  See Tenn. Code 

Ann. § 5-1-209(e)(1)-(4).  (See Tenn. Code Ann. § 5-1-209(e)(1)-(4); Knox County 

Charter, art. VIII, § 8.01.  The record establishes that Knox County never complied with 



the statute with regard to presentment to the State.  Tenn. Code Ann. § 5-1-209(e)(1). 

Because there was not compliance in this regard, there was not manifestation of intent by 

the State to relinquish the power to govern to the county via proclamation.  Tenn. Code 

Ann. § 5-1-209(e)(2).  To be sure there was the general expression by the Tennessee 

legislature that it would allow counties who complied with the enabling legislation home 

rule status, but there is no reason to apply this general intent to Knox County individually 

when it did not comply with the statute.  Because the statute was not complied with, the 

charter is invalid.  

Not only did the County never comply with the state enabling legislation for 

registration of the Knox County Charter, it did not comply with the charter itself.  Section 

8.01 of the Knox County Charter is entitled, “Title and filing of Charter.”  In that Section, 

the County recognizes its duties to file its charter as follows:

Sec. 8.01.  Title and filing of Charter.

This Charter shall be known and may be cited as the “Charter of Knox 
County, Tennessee,” Pursuant to T.C.A. § 5-1-209, the certified copy of 
the  Charter  of  Knox  County,  Tennessee  and  the  Proclamation  of  the 
Secretary  of  State  of  the State  of  Tennessee  showing the result  of  the 
November 8, 1988 election shall be deposited with the County Clerk for 
permanent filing.

Knox County Charter, art. VIII, § 8.01.  

The above charter section uses the word, “shall,” for the mandate that a certified 

copy of the charter and the proclamation of the Secretary of State shall be deposited with 

the County Clerk.  The charter defines the word, “shall,” as being mandatory thereby 



emphasizing that the provisions of Tenn. Code Ann. § 5-1-209 must be followed.  Knox 

County Charter, art. VIII, § 8.03(H).  However the County ignored its own mandate.

STANDING OF ELECTION COMMISSION

The “constitutional officers,” consisting of the Sheriff, Trustee, Register, County 

Clerk and Assessor of Property, assert that the Knox County Election Commission has no 

standing to seek a determination as to whether any of them are ineligible to run for 

election in the upcoming general election.  However, the uncertainty of whether any 

candidate party to this litigation is barred by the 1994 term limits amendment interferes 

with the ability of the Knox County Election Commission to perform its duty to prepare 

the ballot.  Under the Tennessee Supreme Court’s decision rendered in Shelby County 

Election Com’n v. Turner, the Knox County Election Commission has standing to seek 

direction from this Court as to the names to be placed upon the ballot.  Shelby County 

Election Com’n v. Turner, 755 S.W.2d 774, 776-777 (Tenn. 1988).0

LACHES

The “constitutional officers,” consisting of the Sheriff, Trustee, Register, County 

Clerk and Assessor of Property, assert that the inaction of the Knox County Election 

Commission in failing to seek any determination of the applicability of the 1994 term 

limits until filing its counter and cross action in this Court on May 1, 2006 constitutes 

laches, which bars relief to the Knox County Election Commission.  However, any such 

0No one in this case has raised any issue as to whether the validity of a county home rule 
charter may be adjudicated in a declaratory judgment action involving private citizens as 
opposed to a quo warranto action commenced by the state attorney general against the 
county.  However, as previously mentioned, the charter has never been registered with the 
state.



inaction does not delete any constitutional requirement or give any rights to an office 

holder.  Id.  Moreover, until the Tennessee Supreme Court rendered its decision on March 

29, 2006, in Bailey, there was nothing unreasonable about relying upon the Attorney 

General’s opinion and the subsequent opinion of the Tennessee Court of Appeals that a 

home rule county charter could not constitutionally impose term limits upon the elected 

county officers enumerated in Article VII, Section 1 of the Tennessee Constitution.  See 

Bailey v. County of Shelby, No. W2005-01508-COA-R3-CV (Tenn. Ct. App. November 

22, 2005) rev’d No. W2005-01508-SC-R11-CV (Tenn. March 29, 2006); Tenn. Op. Att’y 

Gen. No.95-007(1995).  There was not undue delay between the Tennessee Supreme 

Court’s decision in Bailey on March 29, 2006 and the Knox County Election 

Commission’s filing of its counter and cross actions on May 1, 2006.  See Turner, 755 

S.W.2d at 777.  

FAILURE TO JOIN ALL NECESSARY PARTIES

The “constitutional officers,” consisting of the Sheriff, Trustee, Register and 

County Clerk, argue that the Knox County Election Commission’s counter and cross 

actions should be dismissed because of the failure to join all necessary parties.  See Tenn. 

Code Ann. § 29-14-107 (2000)  (“When declaratory relief is sought, all persons shall be 

made parties who have or claim any interest which would be affected by the declaration, 

and no declaration shall prejudice the rights of persons not parties to the proceedings.”). 

The “constitutional officers” contend that the Mayor, Property Assessor and Law Director 

should have been joined pursuant to Tenn. Code Ann. § 29-14-107.  However, the current 

Mayor is in his first term and would not be barred by the 1994 term limits amendment. 



The Property Assessor and County Law Director are not up for reelection until the year 

2008.  Whether they will run for reelection in that year is pure speculation.  

At this time, the Mayor, Property Assessor and Law Director do not have standing 

to challenge the applicability of the 1994 term limits amendment to the 2006 election. 

Presently, none of them has “a sufficiently personal stake in the outcome of the 

controversy . . .”  Malone v. City of Knoxville, E2002-00734-COA-R3-CV, 2003 WL 

21018633, *3 (Tenn. Ct. App. May 5, 2003) (citing MARTA v. Metropolitan Gov’t, 842 

S.W.2d 611 (Tenn. Ct. App. 1992).  Without such an interest, they are not necessary 

parties to this case.  See Tenn. R. Civ. P. 19.

The argument is further made that the District Attorney General and the District 

Public Defender are necessary parties.  However, the District Attorney General and the 

District Public Defender are state officers and are not subject to term limits in a county 

charter.  Tenn. Code Ann. § 8-7-101, - 105, - 107 (2002); 8-14-202, - 207, and - 208 

(2005).  See Winstead v. Moody, 596 S.W.2d 811, 813 (Tenn. 1990) (quoting Durham v.  

Dismukes, 333 S.W.2d 935 (Tenn. 1960)).

STANDING OF JOHN SCHMID

The Knox County Election Commission asserts that the defendant, John Schmid, 

lacks standing to challenge the existence of the offices of the Trustee, Register, County 

Clerk and Property Assessor.  Without more, the Knox County Election Commission 

would appear to be correct that Mr. Schmid lacks standing to challenge the existence of 

those offices and that he has no special interest or injury respecting those offices. 

Metropolitan Gov’t of Nashville and Davidson County ex rel Anderson v. Fulton, 701 



S.W.2d 597, 601 (Tenn. 1985); Sachs v. Shelby County Election Commission, 525 S.W.2d 

672, 673 (Tenn. 1975).  At trial, the Knox County Election Commission pointed out that 

Mr. Schmid concedes that he is term limited and should not be on the ballot for the 

upcoming general election.  

On the other hand, the record does not indicate that Mr. Schmid has sought to 

withdraw his name from the ballot for the upcoming general election.  See Tenn. Code 

Ann. § 2-13-204 (2003).  Additionally, the Knox County Election Commission has made 

Mr. Schmid a party to its cross action which entitles him to participate.  

However, the permitting of Mr. Schmid to participate at this stage of these 

proceedings does not constitute a determination that Mr. Schmid has standing on the 

other affirmative relief sought by him.  The other relief sought by Mr. Schmid is not 

currently before the Court.  

1994 TERM LIMITS AMENDMENT

As codified, the Knox County Charter was amended in 1994 to add, in pertinent 

part, the following:

Section 8.17 Term Limits.

A. Effective January 1, 1995, no person shall be eligible to serve in any 
elected office of Knox County if during the previous 2 terms of that office 
the person in question has served more than a single term.  Service prior to 
the passage of this measure shall not count in determining length of 
service.  Judges are exempt from this provision.

Knox County Charter, Art. 8, § 8.17.



The record contains little information concerning the historical background of the 

above amendment other than that the amendment was passed upon referendum.  The 

above codification is taken from the language of the “term limits petition” itself. [Trial 

Exhibit 12]

The substance of the entire petition exceeded three hundred words.  Id. 

Accordingly, the petition was summarized for the referendum ballot.  See Tenn Code Ann. 

§ 2-5-208(f)(2).  The ballot summary appeared as follows:

KNOX COUNTY REFERENDUM

Shall the Knox County Charter be amended to provide that after January 1, 
1995, no individual shall be permitted to hold the same elected office of 
Knox County Government more than two (2) consecutive terms0

* * * 

0The ballot for the 1994 term limits amendment was prepared by the County through the 
County Law Director’s office.  The substance of the ballot question, as prepared by the 
County for submission to voters, stands in stark contrast to the County’s position taken in 
this case about the coverage of the Knox County Charter.  In this case, the County argues 
that the elected county offices of Sheriff, Trustee, Register, County Clerk and Assessor 
exist outside the charter and are not subject to the charter or to the 1994 term limits 
amendment.  However, the ballot question prepared by the County for submission to the 
voters in the 1994 term limits referendum makes no distinction for those offices now 
stated by the County to be outside the charter.  The ballot question, as prepared by the 
County for submission to its voters, uses the terminology  “elected office of Knox County 
government,” stating that “no individual shall be permitted to hold the same elected 
office of Knox County government more than two (2) consecutive terms.” [Trial Exhibit 
2]  The referendum petition, from which the County prepared the ballot for its voters, 
refers to “any elected office of Knox County.”  The referendum petition indicates that 
those signing it assumed that the Knox County Charter applied to “any elected office of 
Knox County.”  The query exists as to whether the matters addressed in this case, 
especially the question of whether the Knox County Charter only covers the Mayor and 
Commissioners, should have been raised or otherwise called to the attention of the public 
at that time, more than eleven (11) years ago.  On the other hand, the attorney general’s 
opinion was published the next year, in 1995, serving to remove the issue of term limits 
from the public’s focus.



_____     YES

_____     NO

[Trial Exhibit 2]

The County is unable to locate the actual charter amendment.  The amendment 

was not published or codified until the summer of 2005.  The codified language was 

taken from the petition for the referendum.  The Court finds and concludes that the 

petition language, as shown by Trial Exhibit12, represents the language of the charter 

amendment.  However, while the differences between the summarized language of the 

ballot, as shown by Trial Exhibit 2, and the language of the petition, as shown by Trial 

Exhibit 12, have provided fodder for this litigation, the differences have no significance 

for the office holders in this case.  All of them have served at least two full terms.

The circumstances surrounding the 1994 term limits amendment indicate that it 

may never have been prepared for filing.  The Knox County Charter provides that “[a]ny 

charter amendment shall be published promptly after its adoption in the manner provided 

in this charter for adopted ordinances.”  Knox County Charter, art. VIII, § 8.05.  The 

charter, at Article II, Section 2.09(9) states that “[i]t shall be the duty of the County Clerk 

to provide copies of this charter and all amendments thereto, together with all ordinances 

and all emergency ordinances, to the Knox County Code Commission as provided in 

Section 4.05 of the charter.”  Knox County Charter, art. II, § 2.09(9).  Prior to 2004, the 

charter, at Article IV, § 4.05, provided, in pertinent part:



. . . It shall be the duty of the Knox County Code Commission to provide 
for the codification and publication in a bound volume with pocket part 
supplements and/or supplemental bound volumes, updated not less than 
annually,  of  this  charter  and  all  ordinances  and  emergency  ordinances 
(hereinafter collectively the “Knox County Code”) of the Commission of 
Knox County. .  . .  .Such code, as published by the Knox County Code 
Commission, shall be prima facie evidence in all courts of the authenticity 
of such charter, ordinances and emergency ordinances. . . .

Knox County Charter, Art. IV, § 4.05 (Repealed 2004)

By referendum on August 6, 2004, Knox County Charter Section 4.05 was 

repealed in its entirety, abolishing the Code Commission.  However, the current version of 

the Knox County Charter at Article II, Section 2.09(9) still requires the County Clerk to 

provide copies of charter amendments to the nonexistent Knox County Code 

Commission.  As discussed above, the 1994 term limits amendment is nowhere to be 

found.  It was not published or codified until about eleven years after the fact.  The 

codification was made, at the instance of the Knox County Law Director, by using the top 

portion of a photostatic copy of one of the petitions for the referendum on the 1994 term 

limits amendment.  Because the statute was not complied with, the charter is invalid.

SUMMARY

This is not a simple case.  No one in the case has presented a picture of straight 

forward home rule county government consistent with the Tennessee Constitution, the 

recent decision of the Tennessee Supreme Court in Bailey, or the state enabling 

legislation.  No party’s view is reflective of the government in Knox County held out to 

the public.  While the public may reasonably assume that the Knox County Charter and 

the 1994 terms limit amendment apply to all elected offices in Knox County, no party 



takes that position.  The plaintiffs assert that the county charter is invalid because it omits 

the functions of the Trustee, Register, County Clerk and Assessor.  The County agrees 

that the charter omits the functions of these offices but argues that the charter need not 

include them.  The Sheriff, Trustee, Register, and County Clerk agree that the charter 

does not provide for their offices, or that of the Assessor and is, therefore, incomplete. 

These officers further argue that the charter must include them but cannot depart from the 

provisions of the general state laws regarding their qualifications, compensation and 

functions.  Finally, Mr. Schmid joins in the observation that the Knox County Charter 

does not provide for the offices of the Trustee, Register, County Clerk and Assessor of 

Property, but he argues that those offices have therefore been abolished since 1990 and 

their functions reassigned.  

For one reason or another, no one in the case argues that the 1994 term limits 

amendment applies to the incumbent Trustee, Register, County Clerk or Assessor.  The 

plaintiffs, the County, the Trustee, Register, County Clerk and Sheriff argue that the 

Trustee, Register, County Clerk and Assessor are neither covered by the charter nor the 

1994 term limits amendment.  The plaintiffs, the Trustee, Register and County Clerk, as 

well as the Sheriff, assert that they are not subject to term limits because the charter is 

invalid.  The Trustee, Register, County Clerk and Sheriff further argue that the Tennessee 

Constitution prohibits the regulation of their terms of office by a county charter.  The 

County says that the 1994 term limits amendment is partially invalid because it covers 

elected county officials who are not covered by the charter, namely, the Sheriff, Trustee, 

Register, County Clerk and Assessor.  Mr. Schmid’s argument also means that the 1994 



term limits amendment does not apply to the incumbent Trustee, Register, County Clerk 

and Assessor of Property because, according to Mr. Schmid, their offices have not existed 

since 1990.  

The County’s argument that neither the Tennessee Constitution nor the enabling 

legislation requires that a home rule charter embody all the functions performed by the 

offices of the Sheriff, Trustee, Register, County Clerk and Assessor flies in the face of the 

third paragraph of Article VII, Section 1 of the Tennessee Constitution, as construed by 

the Tennessee Supreme County in Bailey, and the explicit language of the enabling 

legislation.  While recognizing that a county charter must provide for the functions of all 

of the county offices set out in Article VII, Section 1 of the Tennessee Constitution, the 

office holders’ added argument that a county charter may not restructure their offices or 

provide for their terms likewise runs counter to Article VII, Section 1, paragraph 3 of the 

Tennessee Constitution as construed in Bailey.  

Mr. Schmid recognizes that the Knox County Charter does not provide for the 

offices of Trustee, Register, County Clerk and Assessor.  Mr. Schmid also appears to 

recognize that if the charter does not provide for the functions of these offices, the charter 

is incomplete under the enabling legislation and invalid.  Yet, Mr. Schmid argues that the 

charter is complete because these offices were abolished and their functions transferred, 

by the charter, to the commission or mayor.  However, Mr. Schmid’s argument does not 

deal with the charter’s expressed recognition of the continued existence of the County 

Clerk, Assessor and “other constitutional officers” albeit outside the charter.  The charter 

itself refutes Mr. Schmid’s argument that the charter intended to abolish these offices.  



The County’s position, insofar as the County asserts that the Knox County Charter 

was never designed to cover any of the offices or functions of the Trustee, Register, 

County Clerk and Assessor, is sustained by the charter document itself.  However, the 

omission of these offices or their functions renders the charter incomplete under the 

enabling legislation.  Likewise, the failure to comply with the registration requirements of 

the enabling legislation leaves the charter without effect.

When the voters approved a charter form of government, it was reasonable for 

them to assume that Knox County had a charter that covered its government, not part of 

its government.  When the voters of Knox County were presented with a ballot in 1994 

imposing term limits upon individuals holding an “elected office of Knox County 

government,” it was reasonable for those voters to assume that term limits would apply to 

all of the elected office holders in the Knox County government, not part of it.  Similarly, 

when the voters of Knox County voted for the offices of Trustee, Register and County 

Clerk in 1990, 1994, 1998 and 2002, and for the office of Assessor in 1992, 1996, 2000 

and 2004, it was reasonable for those voters to assume that those offices existed.  As the 

residents of Knox County have obtained marriage licenses from the County Clerk, 

registered their deeds with the Register, and paid their taxes to the Trustee, based upon 

the appraisals of the Assessor, it has been reasonable for those residents to assume that 

those offices existed as part of their government.  However, contrary to the reasonable 

reliance and assumptions of the public, no one in this case says that these offices are 

covered by the Knox County Charter. 

In summation, the charter document has never existed as a complete charter as 



required by the charter enabling legislation.  The charter document has never been 

registered as required by the state enabling legislation or the Knox County Charter itself. 

This is not a case of insubstantial noncompliance with the enabling legislation.  This is a 

case where the charter was, for whatever reason, never designed to be in compliance with 

the enabling legislation.  This is a case where the procedural steps for registration of the 

charter document have not been taken.  This is a case of substantial, substantive and 

procedural, failure to comply with the enabling legislation.  Thus, the Knox County 

Charter document has never been valid or effective as a county charter.

This Court cannot write the omitted portions of the charter.  This Court cannot 

cure the failure to properly register the charter.  Accordingly, this Court must declare the 

Knox County Charter to be incomplete, invalid, and ineffective.

CERTIFICATION AS A FINAL JUDGMENT

Under Tennessee Rule of Civil Procedure 54.02, a judgment disposing of fewer 

than all claims and/or parties involved in a litigation is final for the purposes of appeal 

only if the trial court makes “an express determination that there is no just reason for 

delay and upon an express direction for the entry of judgment.”  Tenn. R. Civ. P. 54.02; 

Harris v. Chern, 33 S.W.3d 741, 744 (Tenn. 2000).  

This Court finds and concludes that the Court’s judgment on the issues discussed 

in the preceding opinion should be entered as a final judgment, there being no just reason 

for delay.  With the Court’s determination that the Knox County Charter fails to comply 

with the state enabling legislation and is therefore invalid, the only issue remaining on the 

plaintiffs’ complaint is a determination as to whether “the acts of the Knox County 



government from 1990 to the present are valid to the extent that they have been performed 

pursuant to and are in compliance with the heretofore existing laws of the State of 

Tennessee.”  See COMPLAINT FOR DECLARATORY JUDGMENT AND 

INJUNCTIVE RELIEF, p.6.  The only issue remaining on the counter and cross actions 

filed by the Knox County Election Commission is the post judgment request of the 

Election Commission for “the costs of this action including all discretionary costs 

pursuant to Rule 54 of the Tennessee Rules of Civil Procedure.”  Finally, the defendant or 

third party defendant, John Schmid, has filed a multitude of claims, including damage 

claims, but none of those claims should serve to delay the rendering of a final judgment 

on the issues decided in the foregoing opinion.  

Considering the significance of the issues decided in the preceding opinion for the 

public, including the upcoming general election scheduled for August 3, 2006, the Court 

expedited the hearing on these issues.  This is an extraordinary case, and it would be 

unjust to delay entry of this Court’s judgment because of the secondary issues.  The 

issues decided in the preceding opinion are purely questions of law, tried without a jury, 

and are, therefore, subject to de novo review with no presumption of correctness by the 

Appellate Court.  Tennessee Farmers Mut. Ins. Co. v. Moore, 958 S.W.2d 759, 763 (Tenn. 

Ct. App. 1997).  Accordingly, under the criteria of Tennessee Rule of Civil Procedure 

54.02 and Harris v. Chern, this Court finds and concludes that the judgment on the above 

issues should be entered as a final judgment, there being no just reason for delay. 

Signed this ________ day of June, 2006.
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